Monday, May 29th, 2000

Dear All

Again I will type this letter as I can modify it and send a copy to Gavin and Leonie. This is much easier than having to write 3 letters when much of the content is the same. Gavin, in fact, will be over here on June 16th for about 18 days holiday. On his return, his unit goes on ‘float’ for 6 (?) months. Also coming over is his friend Byron, from Christ’s College (Byron is an American). Gavin’s flight arrives at the airport about 2 hours ahead of Byron’s so Gavin will wait at the airport for him.


The weather has now turned to full summer weather – hot and humid with temperatures between a maximum of about 32OC and a minimum of about 28OC. It started about 3 days ago. I knew it was going to start because lots of flying ants appeared and some managed to find there way inside the flat. I commented to Nadine that this indicated the start of the hot season! Scientific or an ‘Old Wives Tale’ I don’t know. Anyway, this kind of weather will now continue for the next 4 months or so. 


School examinations start for Nadine today and last until Thursday (I think). She does not find a lot of her school work easy, especially mathematics and science. She likes Spanish and History. A letter from her is enclosed. She actually wrote it last week but that was not my letter-writing week so it had to wait. Am buying a new computer for her. It is supposed to come tonight. It includes a colour printer which will help in her school assignments. Nowadays, a computer is almost indispensable. The make of printer is not bad – I found out from the consumer magazine you sent over (which contained a lot of other interesting things besides the article on NZ Science).


I am writing this in my office and in an hour we have a long meeting. This should be my last meeting! At home, am busy throwing out lots of things, particularly stuff that has accumulated over the years, as there is nowhere to store it. We have to move out by July 31st. 


I think I have mentioned about the housing scandals that have been revealed. The 8 or 9 31-storey blocks in the Shatin area with faulty (short) piling are to be pulled down as soon as the school holidays begin as the construction is right next to a school. This will cost the taxpayers a lot. As the piles cannot be taken out, new housing blocks will not be constructed and the area will be turned into something like a park. And just the other day, more corruption was revealed in another new government housing estate (near the airport) where about 3% of the reinforcing bars used were sub-standard, and known to be so. However, the blocks will not be pulled down as they are reckoned to still be strong enough. But all this has put a dent in the public’s confidence in government housing.


The June 4th anniversary of the 1989 democracy crackdown will be soon. Yesterday, about 1000 people marched along a road to commemorate it with many others watching the march. A HK group has put TV/movie clips of the crackdown on the Internet and quite a number of people in China have already viewed them. Of course, most people in China have seen no videos of the crackdown.


At the moment, I am very busy with my writing. Have been doing Book 2 of the two-book Singapore science course but also have to do the remaining ¼ of the HK science course which I was hoping could be left until next year. 


That’s about it for now.

Cheers

R
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